
LCQ15: Compilation of statistics on
mortgage loans

     Following is a question by the Hon Wu Chi-wai and a written reply by the
Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury, Mr James Lau, in the
Legislative Council today (November 21):
 
Question:
 
     The Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) indicated that the debt-
servicing ratio (DSR) for the new residential mortgage loans (RMLs) approved
in the second quarter of this year was 34 per cent, and that this ratio had
factored in the repayments for all additional mortgage loans obtained by the
borrowers from third parties other than banks (third-party mortgages).
However, HKMA's data on third-party mortgages were not directly provided by
the finance companies offering such mortgage loans, but were estimations
based on figures provided by banks and outcome of sampling checks on the land
records. In this connection, will the Government inform this Council:
 
(1) of the number of cases in which the borrowers were granted mortgages on
the same residential property both by a bank and by a third party/third
parties, the amount of the loans involved and the percentage of such amount
in the total amount of new RMLs approved throughout the year, in each of the
past three years, as well as the average (i) loan-to-value (LTV) ratio, (ii)
loan amount and (iii) DSR in respect of those cases; the average (iv) LTV
ratio and (v) loan amount of the third-party mortgages involved in those
cases;
 
(2) in respect of the new RMLs approved in each of the past three years by
(i) banks and (ii) finance companies not associated with banks and
developers, whether it knows (a) the number of such loans, (b) the total
amount of loans involved, (c) the average LTV ratio and loan amount, and (d)
the average, the highest and the lowest interest rates charged;
 
(3) whether it knows the following details of the new RMLs approved in each
of the past three years by finance companies under developers:
 
(i) the number and total amount of such loans, with a breakdown by LTV ratio,
interest rate and whether or not income tests were conducted;
(ii) the average, the highest and the lowest interest rates charged; and
(iii) the average DSR;
if not, whether the Government will request the finance companies concerned
to submit such information direct or through the banks;
 
(4) as the interest rates charged on the mortgage loans provided by finance
companies under developers will usually be raised substantially after a
number of years, whether HKMA has grasped the situation where the borrowers
concerned have applied to banks for remortgaging/loan refinancing for full
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repayments of the mortgage loans provided by such finance companies; if so,
of the respective numbers of such applications received, approved and
rejected by banks in each of the past three years; if not, whether HKMA will
request the banks to compile and provide such statistics; and
 
(5) of the details of the sampling checks on the land records conducted by
HKMA (including the sampling method and proportion); whether HKMA will
consider conducting a comprehensive check on all the land records in respect
of the transactions in the past three years of newly completed residential
properties, so as to fully grasp the data on third-party mortgages; whether
it has assessed the impacts of this type of mortgages on the stability of the
property market and the banking system; if so, of the outcome; if not,
whether it will conduct such an assessment expeditiously?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     Since October 2009, the Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) has
introduced eight rounds of countercyclical macroprudential measures for
property mortgage loans to strengthen the risk management of banks and the
resilience of the Hong Kong banking sector to cope with possible downward
adjustments of property prices. These measures include: lowering the caps on
loan-to-value (LTV) ratios and limits on debt servicing ratios (DSR) for
property mortgage loans; applying stress testing on mortgage applicants'
repayment ability in the face of rising interest rates; and requiring banks
to hold more capital against their residential mortgage portfolios. Our reply
to different parts of the question is as follows:
 
(1) The HKMA regularly collects from banks data on residential mortgage loans
(RMLs), which include the value of the mortgage loans approved by banks and
the number of mortgage loans involving co-financing arrangements. However,
the HKMA does not collect data on the value of the second mortgages granted
by other companies. For example, in the first three quarters of 2018, banks
approved a total of 1 913 RMLs involving co-financing arrangements, amounting
to 2.2 per cent of total new RMLs approved, with an aggregate value of
HK$10.1 billion, representing 2.8 per cent of total new RMLs approved. Please
refer to the Table 1 of the Annex for detailed figures in the past three
years.
 
     In respect of RMLs involving co-financing arrangements, the HKMA
collects only data on the mortgage loans granted by banks. As such, it is
unable to provide data on the overall value of second mortgages. It should be
noted that under the HKMA's supervisory guideline, banks are required to take
into account all the monthly debt obligations of borrowers when calculating
their DSRs, including the total monthly repayment of second mortgages.
 
     Furthermore, the above-mentioned figures reflect only second mortgages
which have been reported by the borrowers to banks. There have been cases
where mortgage borrowers may have further mortgaged their properties without
seeking prior consent from the mortgagee banks. In order to facilitate banks'



better management of their risks, the HKMA, in collaboration with the Land
Registry (LR), introduced a mortgage e-Alert Service for banks in February
2017. By subscribing to this service, banks will receive electronic
notifications from the LR when further mortgage documents in respect of the
properties mortgaged to the banks concerned are lodged for registration with
the LR. If a bank finds that a customer has breached the mortgage deed by
obtaining further mortgage without seeking the bank's prior consent, the bank
can follow up with the customer and take appropriate risk mitigating
measures.
 
(2) and (3) Figures on new RMLs approved by banks in the past three years are
set out in Table 2 of the Annex.
 
     In general, as property developers and money lenders are not regulated
by the HKMA, it does not have information relating to new RMLs approved by
these companies in the past three years. However, to ensure proper risk
management by banks and the effectiveness of the HKMA's macroprudential
measures, the HKMA has been collecting from banks the outstanding value of
mortgage loans extended by property developers and money lenders. These
figures show that the outstanding value of mortgage loans extended by
property developers and money lenders account for only a very small portion
of the outstanding value of RMLs offered by banks. Please see Table 3 of the
Annex for details.
 
(4) Based on RML data regularly collected by the HKMA from banks, the average
LTV ratio of newly approved RMLs (including refinanced mortgages and further
charges) remains at a level of around 47 per cent. The HKMA therefore has not
specifically requested banks to analyse the number of customers who have
switched their mortgage loans from finance companies owned by property
developers to banks or applied for further charges from banks. The HKMA will
review from time to time the need to collect such information having regard
to the latest market conditions.
 
(5) The HKMA has been monitoring second mortgages on properties through
different channels, including data on RMLs associated with co-financing
arrangements collected from banks, and information from the LR and the Sales
of First-hand Residential Properties Electronic Platform.
 
     Currently, the main providers of second mortgages are money lenders and
property developers. For money lenders that have a credit relationship with
banks, as the value of mortgage loans extended by them accounts for less than
1 per cent of the aggregate outstanding value of RMLs of the banking sector,
the impact on banking stability is assessed to be very limited.
 
     For property developers, while the total outstanding value of mortgage
loans extended by them remains small relative to the aggregate outstanding
value of RMLs of the banking sector, the HKMA observed that it has been
growing quickly. In this connection, the HKMA has, since May 2017, required
banks to strengthen their credit risk management with respect to lending to
property developers. The requirements include lowering the financing caps for
construction loans and requiring banks to set aside additional capital for



exposures to property developers offering high LTV mortgages.

Transcript of remarks by SFH at media
session (with photos)

     Following is the transcript of remarks by the Secretary for Food and
Health, Professor Sophia Chan, at a media session after attending the
Legislative Council's seasonal influenza vaccination event this morning
(November 21):

Reporter: Professor Chan, could you give us an update on how many people have
received flu jab this year so far and how are we doing compared to last year?
And also, any plan to expand the pilot scheme for primary schools?

Secretary for Food and Health: This year, actually every year, the peak of
seasonal influenza is usually from January to March or April. The best
prevention method for seasonal influenza is to take the vaccination. The
Government has increased the coverage of subsidy. We have the outreach
programme to cover primary schools. The Department of Health (DH) has a team
going to schools to provide vaccination to the kids. Another extension of the
subsidy coverage is for people who are 50 to 64. They are also included in
the coverage programme (Vaccination Subsidy Scheme). We appealed to the
general public, especially the high-risk groups, such as elderly people,
kids, pregnant women and those who have chronic diseases to take seasonal
influenza vaccination as soon as possible. As far as the number is concerned,
this year so far we have already administered some 590 000 doses of vaccines.
Comparing to last year, there is an increase of over 50 per cent. We felt
that the awareness of people in Hong Kong has improved. Of course, both the
Hospital Authority (HA) and the DH have been doing a lot of promotion. As far
as healthcare professional is concerned, every cluster of the HA has been
doing a lot of promotional programmes for healthcare professionals to take
flu jabs. I understand that there is also an increase in the number of people
taking flu jabs this year.

(Please also refer to the Chinese portion of the transcript.)
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LCQ14: Opening and maintenance of bank
accounts by enterprises

     Following is a question by the Hon Kenneth Leung and a written reply by
the Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury, Mr James Lau, in the
Legislative Council today (November 21):
 
Question:
 
     The Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) issued guidelines for a number
of times in the past two years to request banks to take measures to improve
customer interfacing in the account opening processes, including streamlining
the account opening processes and adopting customer due diligence (CDD) that
is proportionate to the risk level. Besides, HKMA launched a Mystery Shopping
Programme (MSP) in December 2017 to assess the effectiveness of such measures
and banks' compliance with HKMA's guidelines and requirements. However, some
members of the accounting sector have recently complained to me that their
customers still encounter quite a number of difficulties in opening and
maintaining bank accounts. The process of document submission and CDD
involved in the account opening applications are quite complicated and time-
consuming, thereby hindering the normal operation of the enterprises
concerned. In this connection, will the Government inform this Council:
 
(1) whether it knows (i) the respective numbers of account opening
applications from new enterprise customers received, approved and rejected by
banks in each month of the past three years, and (ii) the average processing
time in respect of those applications the vetting and approval of which have
been completed;
 
(2) of the total number of complaints received by HKMA in the past three
years about banks' (i) refusal to open accounts for new enterprise customers,
and (ii) cancellation of accounts of individual or enterprise customers; the
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major types of enterprises involved in those complaints, and the reasons for
refusal to open accounts/cancellation of accounts;
 
(3) of the details and results of MSP; whether HKMA has, in the light of the
results of MSP, (i) given comments, advices or warnings to the banks
concerned, and (ii) adjusted the relevant measures and guidelines; and
 
(4) whether HKMA has plans to issue clearer guidelines to banks to stipulate
that banks must formulate arrangements for risk assessments and CDD which are
proportionate to the type, business nature, and operation scale of the
customers; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     In recent years, as the international community steps up efforts to
combat money laundering and terrorist financing (ML/TF), financial
institutions around the world have generally strengthened the related
controls, including undertaking more comprehensive due diligence on
customers.
 
     The Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) has been reminding the local
banking industry that, in implementing robust anti-money laundering and
counter-terrorist financing controls, they should be mindful not to create
hurdles for legitimate businesses and ordinary citizens to access banking
services. The HKMA has issued guidance to banks in the past two years,
reiterating that banks should apply a risk-based approach in conducting
customer due diligence (CDD) and adopt measures which are commensurate with
the customer's background, circumstances and ML/TF risk level. Banks should
also maintain proper communication with customers throughout the CDD process,
and ensure that the process is transparent, reasonable and efficient, in
accordance with the "Treat Customers Fairly" principle. 
 
     In response to the HKMA guidance, banks have taken measures to improve
the account opening process. Apart from the establishment of mechanisms to
review unsuccessful applications, all retail banks currently provide a "pre-
vetting" service, whereby banks accept submissions of requisite documents for
account opening by applicants via email, fax or mail for pre-screening or
pre-assessment before arranging face-to-face meetings with the applicants,
with a view to providing greater convenience to applicants. Some banks have
also set up dedicated hotlines and dedicated branches deployed with properly
trained front-line staff to handle account opening matters, so as to improve
customer experience. 
 
     Our response to each part of the question is as follows:
 
(1) The retail banking sector currently opens an average of about 10 000 new
business accounts every month, of which some 60 per cent to 70 per cent
belong to small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) and start-up companies.
Of the successful cases, on average some 50 per cent to 60 per cent were able



to open accounts within two weeks, and some accounts could even be opened as
quickly as within a few days. The exact time taken depends on the complexity
of individual cases and whether the applicants can provide the requisite
information. The average unsuccessful rate of account opening applications
for the first nine months of this year is below 5 per cent, which is an
improvement from around 10 per cent in early 2016.
 
(2) In 2016, 2017 and 2018 (up to the end of October), the HKMA received 31,
22 and 17 complaint cases respectively concerning refusal of opening
corporate accounts by banks. The corporates involved were mainly engaging in
trade or financial services (such as finance or investment companies)
business. The number of complaints relating to closure of corporate accounts
by banks during the same period was 53, 46 and 70 cases respectively,
involving corporates from different industries. The major reasons for
unsuccessful account opening or closure of accounts were that the customers
concerned could not provide the banks with the relevant information or
documents for conducting CDD, or that the relevant accounts were found to be
involved in suspicious transactions during banks' ongoing CDD process. 
 
     The HKMA requires banks to put in place appropriate mechanism for
handling customer complaints in a fair and expeditious manner. Retail banks
should have appropriate procedures to review their decisions on refusal of
account opening or account closure upon requests of customers. If a customer
considers that a bank has not handled his/her case properly, he/she can make
a complaint to the bank concerned or the HKMA. The HKMA will follow up on
each and every complaint case, and require the bank concerned to handle the
complaint properly and provide feedback to the complainant. In some cases,
accounts were subsequently opened or could be maintained after review by
banks and provision of supplementary information or documents to the banks by
the applicants or customers.
 
(3) The mystery shopping programme focused on the customer interface aspect
of the account opening processes for SME and ethnic minority customers. The
service provider engaged by the HKMA has completed the on-site fieldwork at
retail banks.  The HKMA is now reviewing the preliminary reports submitted by
the service provider. Depending on the results, HKMA will appropriately
follow up with the banks concerned.
 
(4) The Guideline on Anti-Money Laundering and Counter-Financing of Terrorism
(for Authorised Institutions) issued by the HKMA has stipulated that banks
should apply risk-based approach when conducting CDD and the relevant
measures taken should be commensurate with the ML/TF risks associated with a
business relationship. When assessing the ML/TF risks involved, banks should
consider various factors including customer risk, country risk, as well as
product, service, transaction or delivery channel risk. Banks should adopt a
balanced and reasonable approach when conducting customer risk assessments
and CDD, without creating hurdles for legitimate businesses and individuals
to access banking services.



LCQ8: The nomination of the Hong Kong
members of the Committee for the Basic
Law of the Hong Kong Special
Administrative Region

     Following is a question by the Hon James To and a written reply by the
Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs, Mr Patrick Nip, in the
Legislative Council today (November 21):

Question:

     According to the Decision of the National People's Congress Approving
the Proposal by the Drafting Committee for the Basic Law of the Hong Kong
Special Administrative Region on the Establishment of the Committee for the
Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Under the Standing
Committee of the National People's Congress, the Hong Kong members of the
Committee for the Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region
under the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress (BLC) shall be
Chinese citizens who are permanent residents of the Hong Kong Special
Administrative Region with no right of abode in any foreign country and shall
be nominated jointly by the Chief Executive, the President of the Legislative
Council and the Chief Justice of the Court of Final Appeal, for appointment
by the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress (NPCSC) for a
term of office of five years.  BLC was established on July 1, 1997, and the
current BLC is of the fifth term.  Regarding the nomination of the Hong Kong
members of BLC, will the Government inform this Council whether it knows:

(1) how the nomination procedure is activated;

(2) the qualifications, apart from meeting the aforesaid requirements, that
Chinese citizens must possess before they will be considered for the
nomination, and whether self-recommended persons will be considered for the
nomination; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that; and

(3) the number of nominees for each term of BLC and, among such nominees, the
number of those who were not appointed by NPCSC (if any) and the reasons for
that; whether a mechanism has been put in place for unappointed nominees to
lodge appeals; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons and the legal basis
for that, and whether it will put forward a proposal to the Central
Authorities for establishing such a mechanism?

Reply:

President,
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     Our consolidated reply to the Hon James To's question is as follows:

     On April 4, 1990, the Third Session of the Seventh National People's
Congress adopted the "Decision of the National People's Congress Approving
the Proposal by the Drafting Committee for the Basic Law of the Hong Kong
Special Administrative Region on the Establishment of the Committee for the
Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region under the Standing
Committee of the National People's Congress" (the Decision).  The Decision
includes approving the proposal by the Drafting Committee for the Basic Law
of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (HKSAR) on the Establishment
of the Committee for the Basic Law of the HKSAR (the Basic Law Committee)
under the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress (NPCSC), and
establishing the Basic Law Committee when the Basic Law of the HKSAR of the
People's Republic of China (the Basic Law) is put into effect.

     According to the Decision, the Basic Law Committee is a working
committee under the NPCSC.  Its function is to study questions arising from
the implementation of Articles 17, 18, 158 and 159 of the Basic Law and
submit its views thereon to the NPCSC.  According to the Decision, the Basic
Law Committee comprises 12 members, six from the mainland and six from Hong
Kong, including persons from the legal profession, appointed by the NPCSC for
a term of office of five years.  Hong Kong members shall be Chinese citizens
who are permanent residents of the HKSAR with no right of abode in any
foreign country and shall be nominated jointly by the Chief Executive,
President of the Legislative Council and Chief Justice of the Court of Final
Appeal of the HKSAR for appointment by the NPCSC.

     On June 22, 2018, the Third Session of the Thirteenth National People's
Congress adopted the composition of the fifth Basic Law Committee, including
Ms Maria Tam (Vice-chairperson), Mr Lau Nai-keung, Mr Albert Chen, Mr Johnny
Mok, Mr Wong Yuk-shan and Dr Priscilla Leung as Hong Kong members.

     The nomination and appointment of members of the Basic Law Committee
follow the aforementioned procedures and principles.  It is our established
position that we will not publicly comment on the Government's communication
with the Central Authorities.

LCQ5: Education on and promotion of
the country’s Constitution and the
Basic Law

     Following is a question by Dr Hon Priscilla Leung and a reply by the
Secretary for Constitutional and Mainland Affairs, Mr Patrick Nip, in the
Legislative Council today (November 21):
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Question:

     In recent years, some young people have blatantly publicised in a high
profile manner political advocacy contravening the country's Constitution and
the Basic Law, such as "independence of Hong Kong". Also, quite a number of
members of the public do not understand these two constitutional documents.
Regarding the education on and promotion of the Constitution and the Basic
Law, will the Government inform this Council:

(1) of the details of the work done by the Education Bureau, the Home Affairs
Bureau and the Basic Law Promotion Steering Committee to promote the
Constitution and the Basic Law among students, young people and teachers in
the past three years, and the respective expenditures involved; the criteria
adopted when the authorities carry out regular reviews of the effectiveness
of such work and the findings of the latest review;

(2) of the measures taken to ensure that teachers teach their students
correct knowledge about the Constitution and the Basic Law; and

(3) whether it will consider stepping up its efforts to promote the
relationship between the Constitution and the Basic Law; if so, of the
details; if not, the reasons for that?

Reply:

President,
 
     Having consulted the Education Bureau (EDB) and the Home Affairs Bureau
(HAB), our consolidated reply to Dr Hon Leung's question is as follows:

     The Constitution of the People's Republic of China (the Constitution)
and the Basic Law of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the
People's Republic of China (the Basic Law) together form the constitutional
basis of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (HKSAR). They form the
foundation of "one country, two systems" and provide a strong safeguard for
the long-term prosperity and stability of Hong Kong. The HKSAR Government has
the responsibility to encourage the general public to have a comprehensive
understanding of the Constitution and the Basic Law.

     In January 1998, during the early days of the establishment of the
HKSAR, the Government set up the Basic Law Promotion Steering Committee
(BLPSC) led by the Chief Secretary for Administration to coordinate the work
of various bureaux in promoting the Constitution and the Basic Law. During
the early period after Hong Kong's return to the Motherland, the promotion
work focused more on introducing the articles in the Basic Law. Gradually,
the content of the promotion work has become more in-depth and covered topics
such as the origin and design of "one country, two systems" and the
relationship between the Constitution and the Basic Law. The means of
promotion have also become more diverse to meet the needs of different target
groups.

     Through the Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau (CMAB), the BLPSC



organises large-scale thematic seminars, makes use of electronic media for
promotion, organises regular roving exhibitions, arranges mobile resource
centres to pay visits to different districts and schools, and subsidises
community organisations to organise activities, including talks and quizzes,
to enable the public to have a comprehensive and thorough understanding of
the Constitution and the Basic Law. Since September this year, we have been
distributing the newly printed Constitution and Basic Law booklet to the
public to facilitate them to learn the articles of the Constitution and the
Basic Law.

     For the three financial years from 2015-16 to 2017-18, CMAB spent about
$16 million, $16 million and $17 million respectively for promoting the
Constitution and the Basic Law. In 2018-19, CMAB has set aside about $17
million for organising relevant promotion activities.

     For school education, the Government has all along been helping students
develop a correct understanding of the Constitution and the Basic Law, the
origin of the principle of "one country, two systems" and their relevance to
the daily lives of the people of Hong Kong through relevant curricula,
learning and teaching resources and various learning activities.

     In addition to including concepts of the Basic Law and "one country, two
systems" in the curricula of related subjects, such as General Studies at the
primary level and Chinese History, History, Life and Society, and Liberal
Studies at the secondary level, the EDB has also developed learning and
teaching resources, such as Basic Law online courses. The EDB has also
developed a "Constitution and the Basic Law" module, which has been uploaded
onto EDB's website for use by schools since June last year. The topics
covered include the constitutional status of the Basic Law, relationship
between the Central Authorities and the HKSAR, rights and duties of Hong Kong
residents and basic characteristics of the political structure, etc. EDB has
developed the Planning and Self-evaluation Tool for Basic Law Education for
schools' reference in evaluating the implementation of Basic Law education in
schools.

     The EDB has introduced into professional training programmes for
principals, middle managers and teachers elements of the Constitution and the
Basic Law to elaborate on the constitutional status of the Basic Law.
    
     The school sector generally understands that it is their responsibility
to promote the Constitution and Basic Law education. The participation rates
of various learning activities and teacher training on Basic Law education
are also continuously increasing. The EDB will continue to maintain close
communication with schools and other stakeholders to further refine the
relevant support measures, thereby enhancing the effectiveness of learning
and teaching.

     As promotion of the Constitution and the Basic Law to students and
teachers is within the purview of EDB's day-to-day curriculum development,
the expenditure involved is subsumed under the recurrent expenditure of the
EDB.



     As regards young people, the Working Group on Local Community under the
BLPSC has been working closely with the HAB and Committee on the Promotion of
Civic Education (CPCE) to promote the Constitution and the Basic Law at the
community level, including the organisation of quiz competitions, seminars,
publications for young people, thematic exhibitions and interactive games in
the Civic Education Resource Centre, etc.

     The HAB and CPCE grant sponsorship every year through the Community
Participation Scheme and the Co-operation Scheme with District Councils to
support promotional activities targeting at young people related to the
Constitution and the Basic Law.

     In each of the financial years of 2015-16 to 2017-18, the HAB has
incurred $6.3 million, $3.5 million and $3.1 million respectively for the
abovementioned promotion. In 2018-19, the HAB has set aside about $6.0
million in this respect.

     Looking forward, we will provide opportunities for more young people to
experience and live out "one country, two systems" first-hand, and to
comprehensively and concretely understand the Constitution, the Basic Law and
the People's Republic of China's implementation of the basic policy of "one
country, two systems" in Hong Kong. In particular, I would encourage our
young people to learn more about our country's plans for further reform and
opening up, including the two important national strategies, namely the Belt
and Road Initiative and the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area
Development, to broaden their horizons and to explore more possibilities and
room for development for Hong Kong and for themselves through upholding the
principle of "one country" and leveraging the advantages of "two systems".

     We will continue to listen to and take into account views from the
public to further enhance the promotion of the Constitution and the Basic
Law. I welcome suggestions from Members and from the public so that the
Government can take forward the promotion work more effectively.

     Thank you.


